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From the EditorΩǎ den 

At the time of the last newsletter, the Club was just 
about to head off to host the SEANA 2017 spring 
camp-out at the Little Desert Nature Lodge. 
Everything went according to plan and it was a 
fantastic weekend. A real credit to the Club, all the 
participants that I spoke to enjoyed themselves 
greatly, which is what iǘΩǎ ŀƭƭ ŀōƻǳǘΦ 

You may notice that there are a few new faces 
around the Club at meetings and on excursions - 
wŜΩǾŜ ƘŀŘ ŀ ǎƻƭƛŘ ŎƻǳǇƭŜ ƻŦ ȅŜŀǊǎ ŀǘǘǊŀŎǘƛƴƎ ƴŜǿ 
members. This is wonderful to see, not only 
knowing that we have a profile in the community, 
but also that we provide an environment that 
appeals to people, that they want to be a part of. If 
ȅƻǳ ǎŜŜ ǎƻƳŜƻƴŜ ȅƻǳ ŘƻƴΩǘ ƪƴƻǿ ς do the RFNC-
thing ς go and say hello. 

On another high note, Life Member Cecily 
Falkingham received an Australia Day Community 
Achievement Award for her outstanding devotion 
to environmental protection and sustainability. 
Congratulations Cecily, itΩs well-deserved. 

Two of our new members, Denise and Arthur 
Carew, are hardcore birders ς you can read about 
ǘƘŜƛǊ ǘǊƛǇ ǘƻ Cbv ƛƴ ǘƘŜ aŜƳōŜǊΩǎ !ǊǘƛŎƭŜǎΦ ¢ƘŜȅΩǾŜ 
also generously donated to the Club a spotting 
scope that we can take on excursions and camp-
outs and is available for members to borrow. More 
details in Around the Club. Thanks Ǝǳȅǎ ƛǘΩǎ ƎǊŜŀǘƭȅ 
appreciated. 

Jack Airey 
Editor 
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Issue No. 46 ς April 2018 

The Little Desert Nature Lodge campground was the 
place to be for Field Naturalists last October, when 
the RFNC hosted the SEANA spring camp-out. 

With 135 attendees, of which around 25 were our 
own members, it was a wonderful weekend of 
excursions, talks, and catching up. Well done to all 
Club members who participated, and to the 
organising sub-committee, ǿƘƻΩǎ мн ƳƻƴǘƘǎ ƻŦ ƘŀǊŘ 
work really paid off. 

Head to page 5 to read the full report. 
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Member News 

Welcome to our new members ς Denise and Arthur Carew, Beverley Fox, Elizabeth Triggs and Nicky Zanen. 

Vale ς Marguerite Laurisen 

Earlier this year, The Ringwood Field Naturalists Club was saddened to hear of the passing of Marguerite 
Laurisen. Marguerite joined the Club in September 2005. She became a keen member and although she 
mentioned on many occasions that she could never remember plant names or recognise birds like some other 
members, she was willing to learn by listening to whatever she was told or shown. She had been a school 
teacher before she married and had her children. Marguerite was an active sportswoman. 

Hazel, Lynn and Alison attended her funeral. In a photo presentation, it showed images through her lifetime 
which showed her as a very beautiful young lady. Her children spoke of how much enjoyment Marguerite got 
from the Club, and it was the only group she actually belonged to. You may remember her fear of snakes, and 
that at the Cranbourne back block she came across snakes both times she went there on Club excursions. 

In later years, Marguerite was unable to attend meetings and excursions due to ill health - her battle with 
Arthritis was constantly with her. She had been a member of our Club for 11 years. 

Marguerite passed away on 7th February at the age of 68 years old, due to complications resulting from a 
second fall. 

Our thoughts are with her family and friends 

By Alison and Peter Rogers 

Australia Day Civic Award ς Cecily Falkingham 

Members were delighted to hear that Life Member Cecily Falkingham was 
awarded a 2018 Whitehouse Australia Day Community Achievement Award for 
her lifetime of devotion to environmental protection and sustainability. Cecily 
has worked closely with both local and state governments on environmental 
projects and was heavily involved in the successful campaign to save Yarran 
Dheran and the Mullum Mullum Valley from disappearing under the Eastern 
Freeway extension. 

For many years, Cecily taught schoolchildren, and ran courses for adults, from 
the local neighbourhood houses. I attended several of her classes when I had 
recently emigrated from the UK, knowing almost nothing about Australian fauna 
and flora, and benefitted from her willingness to share her considerable 
knowledge.  She even advised me to join the Ringwood Field Naturalists Club! 
Cecily has been a teacher, mentor and inspiration for other members as well. 

Thank you Cecily, and congratulations on your well-deserved award. 

By Hazel Veevers 
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Around the Club 

aŀǊƻƻƴŘŀƘΩǎ .ǳǎƘƭŀƴŘ ¢ǊŜŀǎǳǊŜǎ 9ȄƘƛōƛǘƛƻƴ 

Saturday 17th February 2018 

This event showcased the wonderful paintings of native flora and fauna by local artist Ruth Jackson. Her works 
displayed meticulous attention to detail, which was quite remarkable considering her fragile physical state. 

Four different environmental talks took place throughout the day, including our 
ƻǿƴ tŜǘŜǊ wƻƎŜǊǎ ǎǇŜŀƪƛƴƎ ƻƴ ά²ƛƭŘƭƛŦŜ ƛƴ aŀǊƻƻƴŘŀƘέ ŀƴŘ Dr Graeme Lorimer 
ƻƴ άhǊŎƘƛŘǎ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ƘƛǎǘƻǊȅΤ ǿƘŀǘ Ŏŀƴ ǿŜ ƭŜŀǊƴ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜƳΚέ Lƴ tŜǘŜǊΩǎ ǘŀƭƪ, he 
drew on his knowledge of the local area to describe changes he has seen in the 
fauna of Maroondah since his childhood and gave possible reasons for them. 
His talk was accompanied by many beautiful photographs of his own and from 
ƻǘƘŜǊ /ƭǳō ƳŜƳōŜǊǎΦ DǊŀŜƳŜΩǎ ǘŀƭƪ ŜȄǇƭŀƛƴŜŘ ǘƘŜ ŎǳƴƴƛƴƎ ǘŜŎƘƴƛǉǳŜǎ 
ŜƳǇƭƻȅŜŘ ōȅ ƻǊŎƘƛŘǎ ǘƻ ƎŜǘ ƛƴǎŜŎǘǎ ǘƻ ǇƻƭƭƛƴŀǘŜ ǘƘŜƳΦ IŜ ǳǎŜŘ ǎŜǾŜǊŀƭ ƻŦ wǳǘƘΩǎ 
paintings to illustrate his talk but painted a bleak picture of the rapid decline of orchid populations throughout 
ǘƘŜ aŜƭōƻǳǊƴŜ ŀǊŜŀΦ .ƻǘƘ tŜǘŜǊΩǎ ŀƴŘ DǊŀŜƳŜΩǎ ǘŀƭƪǎ ǿŜǊŜ ǾŜǊȅ ǿŜƭƭ ǊŜŎŜƛǾŜŘ ōȅ ŀǇǇǊŜŎƛŀǘƛǾŜ ŀǳŘƛŜƴŎŜǎΦ 

Meanwhile in the courtyard, various local groups had displays, including the Ringwood Field Naturalists Club. 
Many thanks go to the ten members who set up and manned our tables on a very hot day. It was a great way 
to promote our Club. 

By Hazel Veevers 

Equipment report ς projector and spotting scope 

Those who attended the March General Meeting would have no doubt ƴƻǘƛŎŜŘ ǘƘŜ /ƭǳōΩǎ ōǊŀƴŘ-new 
projector. Our regular projector was getting a bit long in the tooth, being over 10 years old, so the Committee 
decided to invest in a new one. The new projector is lighter to carry, gives better resolution and brighter 
images, and has multiple input sources so is easier to use for visiting speakers. It also has in-built speakers for 
ŀǳŘƛƻ ǇƭŀȅōŀŎƪ ŀƴŘ ŀ ȊƻƻƳ ƻǇǘƛƻƴΦ LǘΩǎ ŀ ōƛǘ ƭƛƪŜ ǳǇƎǊŀŘƛƴƎ ŦǊƻƳ ŀ ±² ōŜŜǘƭŜ όǘƘŜ ƻƭŘ type) to a 2018 Range 
RoverΗ ¢ƘŜ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘƻǊ ǿŀǎ ŦǳƴŘŜŘ ōȅ ǘƘŜ /ƭǳōΩǎ ǊŜǾŜƴǳŜ ŦǊƻƳ our SEANA camp-out in October. The Committee 
would like to thank David Hewitt for his efforts to source and compare various models, and to make the 
purchase. 

Another piece of equipment that the Club now owns is a spotting scope ς those small 
telescopes that birders typically use to look at tiny grey and brown birds at the beach. 
New members, Denise and Arthur Carew, kindly donated their old spotting scope to 
the Club after they recently upgraded to a new model. It comes with a tripod and a 
carry case. The spotting scope will be taken on Club excursions when it might be useful 
and is also available for members to borrow for their own use. Our Librarian, Roger, 
is custodian of the scope and will manage its lending ς see Roger if you would like to 
borrow it. 

Many thanks to Denise and Arthur for their generous donation to the Club, ǘƘŀǘ LΩƳ 
sure we will make excellent use of, looking at tiny grey and brown birds at the beach. 
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Out and About 

Labertouche 
Sunday 17th September 2017 
Leaders: Inta & Roger Needham 

The best weather of the week was predicted for Sunday 17th of September and so it 
turned out to be. It was a lovely fine and mild Spring day. The previous days and weeks 
had been wet which led to the planned meeting place being changed from Lawson Falls 
Picnic Ground to Kydd-Parke Reserve in Jindivick. 

Nineteen members of our Club were joined by six members of the Peninsula Field 
Naturalists Club at Jindivick. Nangara Reserve, 3km west of Jindivick, was our first 
destination. Our walk was along the Nangara Loop which runs beside the Labertouche 
Creek, through wet sclerophyll eucalypt forest. As well as finding interesting plants, we 
also saw 21 species of birds, the highlights being a Rose Robin and a Brown Gerygone. 

From Nangara, the group travelled in convoy to Lawson's Falls Picnic Ground. The road into the area 
contained patches of deep potholes hence care was needed, and the convoy moved slowly. During lunch, 
two Satin Bowerbirds landed in a tall tree nearby and Eastern Spinebills, Red Wattlebirds, King Parrots, Superb 
Lyrebirds and Crescent and Yellow-faced Honeyeaters were seen or heard in the area. On the roadsides in 
the vicinity, Dusty Miller (Spyridium parvifolium) was blooming, as were a number of species of Acacia, 
including Silver Wattle (A. dealbata), Mountain Hickory Wattle (A. obliquinervia) and Myrtle Wattle (A. 
myrtifolia). Also noted were Handsome Flat-pea (Platylobium formosum), Truncate phebalium (Phebalium 
bilobum), Stinkwood (Ziera arborescens) and Tree Boronia (Boronia muelleri). An hour and a half was spent 
at Lawson's Falls Picnic Ground with time for people to explore the plants of the area. 

Our last stop was at a large clearing on Teatree Track where we hoped to find the endemic grevillea - Grevillea 
barklyana - but it was not to be. This was the quietest site of the day and after a walk and afternoon tea the 
outing came to a conclusion. Most members headed home, while several others kept searching for the 
grevillea and found it further north on Forest Road. 

By Inta & Roger Needham 
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SEANA Spring Camp-out ς Little Desert National Park 
Friday 13th to Sunday 15th October 2017 
Hosted by the Ringwood Field Naturalists Club 

The Ringwood Field Naturalists Club hosted a very successful 
spring 2017 camp-out over the weekend 14 & 15 October. In all, 
135 field naturalists attended and participated in a range of 
excursions as well as enjoying 3 interesting evening talks. Most 
attendees were able to base themselves at the Little Desert 
Nature Lodge either in the rooms, bunk rooms or utilizing the 
camping area which was pleasantly crowded.  The overflow 
stayed in Nhill. 

For the weekend there were a range of excursions including: 

¶ all day excursions to either Mt Arapiles, Snape Reserve or the general Kiata area, and 

¶ half-day excursions to Glenlee Flora & Fauna Reserve, Stringybark Walk, Kiata Flora Reserve, Nhill 

Lake, Harrow Road, with some excursions in and around the Little Desert Nature Lodge itself. 

Highlights from the excursions included: 

¶ the sighting of a Spotted Harrier at the Glenlee Flora & Fauna Reserve, Black-winged Currawong (race 

melanoptera) and a Brown Goshawk at the Kiata Flora Reserve, a Malleefowl at the Sanctuary Picnic 

Reserve and Nankeen Night Herons and Black-fronted Dotterels at Nhill Lake, 

¶ finding a plant of the rare Caladenia lowanensis (the Wimmera Spider Orchid) at Kiata Flora Reserve, 

locating Pterostylis aciculiformis (Slender ruddyhood), Pyrorchis nigricans (Red Beaks) and Pterostylis 

rufa (Rusty hood) on the Nhill-Harrow Rd, 

¶ a large patch of Damperia rosemarinifolia in varying shades of pink and white on Stringybark Walk, 

¶ Satin-green Forester Moths in and around the Little Desert Nature Lodge, 

¶ finding Goodenia benthamiana (Small-leaf Goodenia) and the rare Prostanthera arapilensis (Spiny 

Mintbush) at Mt Arapiles. 

 
  

Caladenia lowanensis Prostanthera arapilensis 
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After each evening meal there was a guest speaker:  

¶ Friday evening was Ben Holmes (Program Manager ς Threatened Species & Rewilding Conservation 
Volunteers Australia) speaking on "Re-wilding the Desert". He provided detailed information on the 
work being undertaken to re-introduce various species of animals considered either locally extinct or 
threatened. 

¶ on Saturday evening Ian Morgan provided a beautiful photographic display of a variety of birds found 
in Victoria. 

¶ Sunday evening was Michael Stewart (CEO Barengi Gadjin Land Council Aboriginal Corporation).  
Michael spoke on "Indigenous plants as a source of food" providing an insight into the local indigenous 
people, the work being undertaken at Wail Nursery as well as various uses to which many native plants 
could be used especially for food. 

 

Thanks go to the members of the sub-committee (who worked on the event for over 12 months), to all the 
excursion leaders and facilitators, and to all the other helpers whose efforts made for a successful event. A 
great team effort. 

By Peter Rogers (additional photos by Jack Airey) 
  

Caladenia carnea (Pink Fingers) Hooded Robin 

Opodiphthera helena (Emperor Gum Moth) 
 

Caladenia tentaculata (Mantis Orchid) 
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Crib Point 
Saturday 11th November 2017 
Leader: Judy Smart (Peninsula Field Naturalists Club) 

Our November excursion was to Crib Point near Hastings on Western Port Bay. Crib 
Point is a well-known location when looking for orchids, although we were a bit late 
in the season so would need some luck. This was a joint excursion with the Peninsula 
Field Naturalists Club and leading us was Judy Smart. Meeting at Lorimer Street, with 
morning coffees in hand, we enjoyed the blue sky and sun shining ς it was promising 
to be a warm day ς which is a good start when looking for sun orchids. 

The grasslands here have been saved from development and are managed by DELWP to preserve the native 
grassland flora. We headed off for a walk and immediately spotted several blue sun orchids - we found 
Thelymitra ixioides (Spotted Sun Orchid) in decent numbers, and smaller flowers in the Thelymitra pauciflora 
complex. We also possibly found the Thelymitra reflexa όDŀǇƛƴƎ {ǳƴ hǊŎƘƛŘύΣ ǿƛǘƘ ƛǘΩǎ ǾŜǊȅ ŘŀǊƪ Ǉƻǎǘ-anther 
lobe (top of the column). There were no pink sun orchids to be found. We were also shown a couple of Leek 
orchids (Prasophyllum species) that had already been fertilised. Crossing the road, we found about 6 
Cryptostylis subulata (Large Tongue-orchid) just emerging, which are always great to see.  

 

We then headed to the train lines which was pretty sparse for flowers, and Judy 
showed us some protected Leek Orchids (Prasophyllum species). A few members found 
a tiny blue sun orchid with a bright orange/red post-anther lobe, potentially Thelymitra 
brevifolia (Peppertop Sun Orchid). For lunch, we headed to Wooleys Beach, which was 
followed by a short walk in the bush there. We only found one single orchid - a Diuris 
sulphurea (Tiger Orchid). 

hǳǊ ƭŀǎǘ ǎǘƻǇ ǿŀǎ [ƻǊƴŀΩǎ ¢ǊƛŀƴƎƭŜ bŀǘǳǊŀƭ .ǳǎƘƭŀƴŘ wŜǎŜǊǾŜΣ ǿƘƛŎƘ ƛǎ ŀƴƻǘƘŜǊ ŀǊŜŀ ǇǊƻǘŜŎǘŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ ƭƻŎŀƭ 
development. There were a few blue sun orchids to be found, and also several Microtis sp. (Onion Orchid). 

It was a great excursion in a special location and big thanks to Judy and the PFNC for showing us around. 

By Jack Airey 
 
  

Thelymitra brevifolia 

Cryptostylis subilata Thelymitra reflexa Thelymitra ixioides 

Thelymitra species with Weevils 
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Jells Park 
Saturday 13th January 2018 
Leaders: Eleanor & Warwick Dilley 

Twenty members spent a day at Jells Park in Glen Waverley, led by Eleanor and 
Warwick Dilley. We were fortunate with the weather, in that it was cool and 
though there was a very light shower as we were finishing lunch, the rain held off 
until we had finished the afternoon walk and were returning to our cars. 

We spent the morning walking around the lake, spending most time within the 
sanctuary. We started off with a good sighting of a pair of Tawny Frogmouths 
which appeared to be fast asleep. Once they realised we were there, they went 
into broken stump mode. 

As we walked round the lake, Australian White Ibis were to be seen nesting everywhere, but among them 
were to be found nesting Australasian Darters, Little Black and Little Pied Cormorants. Two Royal Spoonbills 
were seen in a treetop, but we were unable to make out whether they had a nest there or not. 

One of the highlights of the day was an Australian Reed-Warbler on its nest, deep among the reeds near a 
landing towards the southern end of the sanctuary. This had been spotted by Don Redman on a previous visit, 
and we were very impressed that he had found it. 

After lunch, we moved to another part of the park and walked through woodland. Among other birds seen 
there were a group of Long-billed Corellas digging in the ground for roots, a Black-faced Cuckoo-shrike, and 
on a small pond, an Australasian Swamphen with two very small chicks. 

We had a total of 44 birds for the day. We also saw several different butterflies, including a Ringed Zeneca 
and a Cabbage White, Damselflies and a Tau Emerald dragonfly. A good result for a suburban park. 

By Eleanor & Warwick Dilley 
  

Tau Emerald Dragonfly Australian/Purple Swamphen chick 

Some of the nesting waterbirds 
Little Black Cormorant (left) & 

Australasian Darter (right) 

Tawny Frogmouths 
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Mushroom Reef, Flinders 
Saturday 24th February 2018 
Leader: Jack Airey 

In February, 23 members and 2 guests headed down the Mornington 
Peninsula to Flinders to spend the morning rock-pooling at Mushroom 
Reef, a basalt reef named for the distinctive shape of its largest 
intertidal platform. It is a Marine Sanctuary, and the eroding reef 
provides habitat for numerous marine life species in its cracks and 
crevasses. Unfortunately, as is the way when Jack runs rock-pooling 
excursions (see Mornington last year), the forecast weather was 
unfriendly with high winds and a rainy change predicted around 
lunchtime. Thankfully, the weather held off and we spent a rain-free 
morning on the reef, carefully checking out the pools and turning over 
rocks to investigate the inhabitants. 

Arriving at 10:30am and following the excursion briefing, we headed 
ŀŎǊƻǎǎ ǘƘŜ άǎǘŀƭƪέ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƳǳǎƘǊƻƻƳ ǘƻ ŀŎŎŜǎǎ ǘƘŜ ƛƴǘŜǊǘƛŘŀƭ ǇƭŀǘŦƻǊƳΦ hƴŎŜ 
on tƘŜ ǊŜŜŦΣ ǿŜ ǉǳƛŎƪƭȅ ǎŎŀƴƴŜŘ ŦƻǊ ŀƴȅ ōƛǊŘ ƭƛŦŜ όǘƘŀǘ ǿŀǎƴΩǘ ōŜƛƴƎ ōƭƻǿƴ 
away in the strong winds) then worked our way through the various rock-
pools. Led by Cecily, Joan and Carol, who have long been interested in all 
things marine, we combed the rockpools for interesting creatures. It 
ǿŀǎƴΩǘ ƭƻƴƎ ōŜŦƻǊŜ ǘƘŜǊŜ ǿŀǎ ƳǳŎƘ ŜȄŎƛǘŜƳŜƴǘ ŀǊƻǳƴŘ ǘƘŜ ƴǳƳŜǊƻǳǎ 
brittle sea stars we were finding ς almost under every rock! We also found 
cushion stars, elephant snails, flat worms, crabs, and an especially 
beautiful Meridiastra gunnii (Purple Sea Star). 

 

After spending around 2 hours out on the reef, we headed back to the carpark and had lunch in the shelter 
of the dunes. It was starting to get quite chilly by then and even a beanie made an appearance! As we finished 
lunch it started to spit with rain so a walk on the beach was unanimously declined and we all headed home. 

By Jack Airey   
  

Heading out onto Mushroom Reef 

A Brittle Sea Star 

Lipotrapeza vestiens (Sea Cucumber) Ischnochiton australia (Green Chiton) Meridiastra gunnii (Purple Sea Star) 


